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P. 04/ THROUGH 
THE GRAPE-
VINE
If  anything is prominently in vogue these days, it’s the 
phenomenon of  ‘fake news’. Particularly because one specific 
person typifies everything he is not at all happy about as fake 
news.

When I was a child, my mother told us how she and her 
girlfriends once tested how fast news spreads. It was during 
the Second World War and submarines were active at sea. They 
invented a story about a U-boot entering the harbor by sailing 
under the Emma Bridge, and then spread the news. The story 
got about in no time, whether or not retold with additional juicy 
details of  bombardments, etc.

In today’s climate, we could call this an example of  fake news, 
but in those days it was referred to as ‘redu’. A redu can be 
almost anything. Just a bit of  news or a description of  an event, 
but often with a negative ring to it: a rumor, ordinary gossip or 
slander. It could be entirely true, but it could also contain every 
shade of  exaggeration and lie, right up to being malicious. So 

it not only involves delivering news, but also hurting others or 
putting them in an unfavorable light.

Apart from that, there used to be other ways to expose and poke 
fun at someone, mostly by referring to salty events. The New 
Year’s Eve ‘tambú’ and the ‘banderitas’ (short texts printed on 
tiny flags) come to mind.

These phenomena – in a small community – have a rather 
intimate character, whereas fake news is more typical of  today’s 
internet, the digital world, and social media. News must be 
brought quickly and concisely. There is no time for in-depth 
analysis, and before you know it, superficiality kicks in. The 
listener and viewer’s frame of  reference is becoming more and 
more limited, and that creates a favorable breeding ground for 
fake news. Consequently, this phenomenon is eagerly utilized to 
influence public opinion by willful deception, to harm others, to 
sow discord or just to preach nonsense.

The old story of  the barrel from which feathers are strewn from a 
tower above the city also applies to the effect both redus and fake 
news generate. You can clean up the feathers by picking them up 
one by one, but some will always be left behind...

So I wouldn’t be surprised if  I ever heard someone tell a story 
about a submarine that sailed under the Emma Bridge during 
the war.
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